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APA California Board Meeting and Retreat
January 17th/18th 2014
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ACTION ITEMS FROM BOARD MEETING AND RETREAT
I. CALL TO ORDER

President Brooke Peterson called the meeting to order on Friday, January 17th at 10:00 am.  
II. APPROVAL OF CONSENT ITEMS - VOTE
Approval of Agenda, Membership Report, 2013 Financial Report and Student Representative Report:  The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the Consent Items.  Unanimous vote.  
Approval of October 5th/6th Minutes:  The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the October 5th/6th Board Meeting minutes. Unanimous vote. 
III. ACTION ITEMS
Planning Commissioner Appointment Postponed: ACTION - The Planning Commissioner Board Member appointment will be brought back to the Board at the June Board Meeting or, if the backgrounds of the two potential candidates can be sent to the Board earlier, by email vote. 
Contractor Evaluation Protocol Update: Brooke outlined several changes that have been suggested to make the Contractor Evaluation Protocol more efficient. Those changes are as follows:

· The evaluation process will be briefly explained to each contractor at the beginning of their in-person evaluation, including the fact that the evaluation is an important operational, accounting and quality assurance process and that the Board approves all recommendations.   If it is a difficult evaluation, the President and associated VP will explain that the evaluation and any recommendations are meant to be constructive and not an attack on the individual. 
· Under number 3, the timing of the evaluations will be amended to be more specific.
· A new number 6 will be added, which will state that if the evaluation demonstrates excellent performance, the review summary will not need to be reviewed by the Executive Board before going to the full Board for approval. 
Kurt suggested that the process identify the dates by which each evaluation needs to be done, by contractor, and that those deadlines fall before the budget is drafted in August/September.  That way, if there are problems identified with a contractor, the contractor will have time to improve and correct those problems prior to the expiration of the contract, and the Board will still have time to prepare for an RFP process if needed. Currently, APA uses two-year contracts for most contractors, and reviews are done on a biannual basis.  Dave Snow suggested that no matter what the length of the contract, the evaluation should be completed half-way through the contract.  Kurt also asked that there be a matrix created for the Board Binder that notes when the last evaluation was done, along with the above deadlines.  

VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the Contractor Evaluation Protocol changes suggested by Brooke, and that Brooke review the timing issues suggested by Kurt and Dave and bring back to the Board any additional amendments to the Protocol timing, as well as the matrix, in June. Unanimous vote.
Elections Process Changes: Several members of the Elections Committee had expressed concerns to the Board regarding the APA California elections process at the end of last year. Brooke Peterson noted that after meeting with those members, several suggestions were made that are valid and currently being considered by Brooke and Hing Wong, who will be in charge of the elections as President-Elect this year. Under consideration are changing the composition of the nominating committee to make its representation broader, making decisions on who will be nominated more transparent and consistent, and formalizing when election committee meetings are appropriate to be conducted in person, via conference calls, or email. 
ACTION - This year, the Chapter elections will be completed through National’s process and corresponding early spring (rather than the Board’s usual fall) timeline; as a result, Brooke and Hing will send out the final Elections Committee process changes to the Board for email vote in the next few months so they are in place for this year’s election with National. 
Section Director-Elect Attendance at Board Meetings: Dave Ward asked the Board to formalize the policy on inviting Section Director-Elects (SDEs) to Board meetings, explaining that those that have been able to attend found the meetings very beneficial, allowing them to gain more knowledge about the Board and Board operations before their term officially begins. 
ACTION - Dave Ward will discuss this policy with the Section Directors and Brooke, and will bring a draft back to the Board in June for approval. The policy will require that Sections cover travel and lodging for the SDEs, however the Chapter will cover meals during the meeting and the Board dinner if any. Section Directors will also be required to notify Lauren De Valencia y Sanchez in advance if an SDE plans to attend a Board Meeting to ensure the Board meeting room can accommodate those that will attend, and so that enough food can be ordered.  Lauren also requested that Sections notify her and Laura Murphy once an SDE is elected, or if the current Section Director plans to serve another term
2014 Budget: Tom Stefan asked the Board to approve two changes in the 2014 budget.  The first is an increase in ad revenue.  Income for website advertising has come in much higher than expected. Line item 53 – Web Ads was budgeted for $18,000 in the approved budget, however $27,500 was actually realized in 2013. APA California hasn’t seen this much revenue on advertisements since 2008. Tom recommended that Line Item 53 be increased by $7,000 to reflect the actual 2013 advertising revenue. The second change is an increase of $6,500 in the website redesign contract, Line Item 513. This amount will pay for the last four remaining items to be completed on the website, ensuring that the new website is fully functional. 
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the 2014 budget with an increase in income Line Item 53-Web Ads of $7,000, and an increase in expenses Line Item 513–Website Redesign/Digital Gear, of $6,500. Unanimous vote.
Awards Upgrade: ACTION – Sande George explained that Virginia Viado and the Awards Coordinators at the last conference awards program agreed that the awards for PEN, Awards of Merit and outgoing Section Directors needed to be upgraded. The new awards will no longer be plaques, but clear statuettes with yellow edges that will compliment but not overshadow the existing state of California awards.  These upgrades started with those given to outgoing Section Directors at the end of last year, and will be used at future Conference awards events.
Annual Report Deadline for Materials: ACTION - Virginia asked that all content for the 2013 Annual Report be emailed to her by January 24th.  Her goal is to publish it, in the new graphic format designed by Dorina Blythe, by the end of January.  Virginia also will be tracking how many members are viewing the report on the website and will provide that info in an eblast to the Board.  

Legislative Platform Update: ACTION - Dave Snow will revise the APA California Legislative Platform, Plan California, in February.  He plans to then have several key APA members review and comment, and will then provide it to the Legislative Review Teams in March for their review. The final draft will be brought back to the Board in June for approval.
CM Event Co-Sponsorships: Former Vice President for Professional Development, Juan Borrelli, prepared a draft co-sponsorship form for use by the Chapter and Section PDOs for those requesting that APA co-sponsor a non-APA CM event. The Board approved it but Betsy McCullough found it only in draft form upon becoming VP of Professional Development. Betsy streamlined the form so that it now is consistent with the CM Event Activities form that is filled out for CM Event approval and submitted to APA National. 
ACTION - The Board expressed support for creating a Co-Sponsorships form that Sections can use to give them guidance, particularly what elements indicate true co-sponsorship as opposed to using APA in name only.  Betsy said she would provide more detail as to sponsorship elements in the form, and will also continue to list APA-sponsored CM credit sessions on the website. 
Post Conference Professional Development “Concept” Discussions/Webinar: Betsy McCullough outlined a proposal from the Section Directors for a work program to capture a limited number of sessions at the conference that could be made into low-cost webinars eligible for CM credits. Webinars would provide post-conference professional development opportunities for APA members who are not otherwise able to attend the conference or who cannot travel to attend other Section CM sessions due to lack of time and/or inconvenient locations. The webinars would be released after the conference is completed to avoid competing with the conference itself.  Sections can also use these webinars at lunch programs as an addition to their current CM programs. Webinars could also be used to assist members who need CM credits toward the end of their two-year CM cycles. 

Betsy noted that the Central Coast worked with David Snow, herself, and Sande George to host a Legislative Update webinar last fall.  It was very successful.  Bob Lighter in the San Diego Section is also working on a webinar series and has researched programs and companies that can assist the Chapter in getting a series started.  Hing noted that several other chapters host weekly, free webinars and are always looking for other chapters to join that effort as well as provide content.

VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve Betsy’s proposal to develop a post-conference series and Chapter webinar capability, work with Brooke to form a committee to complete the work plan as outlined in Betsy’s attachment, report at the June Board meeting on the items listed below, and provide a draft Board proposal for consideration by the September 2014 Board meeting, with potential launch of recordings for a webinar series at the 2015 or 2016 conference. Unanimous vote.
By the June Board meeting:

· Research National’s effort on previous conference session recordings and their requirements for registration and recording to ensure proper CM credit for webinar participants. (Webinars require registration, and usually must be logged in by the member as distance learning not conference sessions on the National website.)

· Discuss the webinar recording proposal with prior and current Conference Program chairs, VP Conferences and the Conference Coordinator to get their feedback on the program and determine logistics and other feasibility issues.

· Discuss any Section webinar feasibility studies and the option for Section-to-Section CM webinars with Section Directors.

· Determine what vendors and/or conference facilities provide this technical expertise and recording services, and explore the option of getting a Go-To Meeting account to conduct webinars ourselves for both conference and non-conference sessions.

· Establish a budget and pricing options, and discuss funding opportunities and constraints keeping in mind the goal of the Board to offer members low- or no-cost CM opportunities.

· Consider focusing on providing legal and ethics sessions in the first round of webinars as a pilot since those are the most requested CM sessions.

CalPlanner and APA California Website Revamp: Marc Yeber noted that he plans to look at ways to revamp and streamline both the CalPlanner and the new APA California Website. 
ACTION – Marc plans to come back to the Board with the following recommendations: 
Specific to CalPlanner:
1. Consider the current strengths and weaknesses of the newsletter

2. Decide on objectives for a major newsletter overhaul

3. Propose ideas/suggestions to the layout, organization, content, length and frequency 

4. Discuss cost implications in the restructuring of advertising, both layout and rate

5. Determine which changes need Board approval and which can be administratively implemented.
Specific to the website: 
1. Review original website objectives and 2013-14 Strategic Plan to determine consistency with stated goals 

2. Consider shifting some of the content and related sponsorship (that would typically be considered for CalPlanner) to website

3. Evaluate the cost/benefit implications of moving certain content and some advertisers to website as content-related sponsors

4. Decide on implementation measures and timeframe.
Conference Manual Update: The APA California Conference Manual is an evolving document and is updated after each conference to reflect lessons learned, and to clarify and update processes and procedures. Betsy and Kurt explained that Chapter V of the Manual was drafted in 2010 following the Chapter conference in San Diego and parts of it were incorporated into the Conference Manual. In 2011, however, further revisions were made but to the pre-2010 version thus negating some of the important content that had been added. Betsy and Kurt revised Chapter V to recapture both the 2010, 2011, and 2012 changes in one correct document, and asked that the Board approve the revised Chapter V so that the 2014 Programs Committee can begin using it asap. 
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the updated Chapter V/Conference Manual and immediately provide it to the 2014 Host Conference Committee.  In addition, Betsy and Kurt will update the full Conference Manual, including the addition of a new section describing the role and participation of the Young Planners Group to be provided by Ted Holzem.  The revised Conference Manual will be brought to the June Board Meeting for approval. Unanimous vote.
Conference Management Evaluation Update: Brooke and Kurt updated the Board on the evaluation process for Meetings Xceptional and discussed the summary of the results and recommendations that must be approved by the Board.

VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the evaluation summary of Meetings Xceptional. Unanimous vote.
Conference Management Contractor RFP: Kurt notified the Board that Lynne Bynder, with Meetings Xceptional, terminated her contract. As a result, the Board has started an RFP process to find a new contractor. There are currently seven conference contractor candidates, all based on referrals. Board members made a few recommendations as criteria to consider for the new contractor: 
· It would be helpful if the new contractor has both a lead for APA to work with as well as one other team member to contact if the lead is not available, or if a single contractor can explain how they intend to fully service the APA conference. 
· If a contractor is not based in California, the contractor should outline how they will be able to be on site in California when needed and respond to issues in a timely manner. 
· The RFP should indicate that there is a limited field of qualified candidates being asked to respond to the RFP.  
· The RFP should request a copy of the future contractor’s usual financial arrangements with hotels (perks, points, money). 

· APA California should continue to contract directly with the conference hotels, rather than the contractor.

VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the Conference Management RFP as revised above, with the goal to hire the contractor in April, 2014. Unanimous vote.
2014 Conference:  The Orange Section will be hosting the 2014 Conference in Anaheim, California, at the Disneyland Hotel and Resort, September 13 - 16, 2014. Conference Co-Chairs Jennifer Lilley and Sheri Vander Dussen made a presentation to the Board outlining the Host Committee’s updated and refreshed conference events and timing, new sponsor options, and budget implications. After thorough discussion, the Board took the following actions:
Budget: There were three options presented on the budget. These options included a potential registration fee increase, however the Conference Committee was also prepared to move forward with a budget that didn’t include that increase. The three options had different cost implications, with option A being the top choice of the Conference Committee. 
VOTE: The Board as a compromise moved, seconded and passed to approve budget option B (noted in green on the Excel document distributed during the meeting). This motion includes a scaled-back lawn event opening reception in addition to the World of Color presentation and the Cars Land visit; reduces the amount of sponsorships the committee will need to rely on to offset the cost of the reception; and if there is an overage on sponsorship profits beyond what is needed to offset the costs of the scaled-back lawn event, the World of Color presentation, and Cars Land visit, directs the committee to use those additional funds to increase the conference profits rather than adding back in lawn event options. Unanimous vote.
Registration Fee Increase: The Board considered two issues: conference registration fees have not been raised in over five years; there was a dues increase within this last year.  After discussion, the Board determined that it was not the right course at this time to increase the registration fees right after the dues increase took effect, and without specific need identified for the increase in registration fees. The conference is one of the biggest member benefits and the Board did not want another increase in members’ costs to threaten attendance. 
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to raise the conference registration fee for non-members by $50 but retain the existing registration fee for APA members and speakers. Unanimous vote.
CPF Auction:  The Co-Chairs and Board discussed the pros and cons of moving the California Planning Foundation (CPF) Auction from the evening to an event during the day.  The intention of the move by the Local Host Committee is to increase participation, encourage more and new purchasers, and highlight the auction by having a captive audience rather than competing for attention with offsite opportunities in the evening.  CPF and others, however, expressed concern that the change could also drastically reduce revenue made from the auction, which has always been held in the evening. 
VOTE: Noting that the CPF Board plans to meet in one week to discuss the pros and cons of moving the auction and make a decision on their preference for scheduling the auction, the Board moved, seconded and passed to defer the decision of the schedule change of the auction until the CPF Board had a chance to meet, asked that Carol Barrett notify the Host Committee of CPF’s decision, and asked the Host Committee to abide by the decision of the CPF Board in scheduling the auction. Unanimous vote.
Awards Lunch: The Co-Chairs discussed their recommendation that the Awards Lunch be moved to the end of the conference as a draw to keep people from leaving the conference early.  This year the last day of the conference, to be advertised as a conference day rather than a travel day, will be Tuesday rather than the usual Wednesday in past conferences.  Some members expressed concern that many conference participants will not stay on the last day to attend the Awards Lunch, substantially lowering the number of members there to support award winners and also making it difficult to determine how many may stay to determine the food order and tables needed. The Local Host Committee however sees this change as a way to highlight award winners, and believes that the Awards event is a major draw that will keep people at the conference until the end. 
VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to move the Awards Lunch to Tuesday, the closing day, with the request that the Host Committee consider additional strategies to keep members at the conference and attend the Awards event, including holding two final CM sessions (ethics and legal) after the Awards Lunch, and making other additional tweaks to attract attendance. If any changes to ensure a successful Awards Lunch require a budget increase, the Host Committee was asked to bring that request back to the Board. Unanimous vote.
Draft Strategic Plan Implementation Program: The Board thanked Janet Ruggiero for facilitating the morning retreat and breakout sessions, and finalized the key action items that the Board intends to accomplish as part of a new Strategic Plan Implementation Program and matrix.

VOTE: The Board moved, seconded and passed to approve the Strategic Plan Implementation Program and matrix. Unanimous vote.
June Board Meeting:  The next Board meeting and retreat will be held via conference call on Friday, June 20th from 9:00 am to 2:00 pm. 
IV. ADJOURNMENT 
The Board Meeting was adjourned on Saturday, January 18th at 3:20 pm.  
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